  CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Meeting held at Cwmdu Village Hall on 2nd May 2019 at 1900hrs.

Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs L Doggett, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs S O’ Brien, RDH Jackson, J Williams, CJ Morris, CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs FJ Morgan and D Meyer. 
Mrs Sally Parry, Clerk to the Ann Williams Almshouses Charity was in attendance at the Annual Meeting. 

Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations made.

Minutes   of the Annual Meeting held at Cwmdu Village Hall on 3rd May 2018 had been confirmed and signed at the monthly meeting on 7th June 2018.
Matters Arising      
Matters arising were dealt with at the meeting on 7th June 2018.
Election of Chairman and Vice Chairman

1.Chairman – Cllr J Williams
2.Vice Chairman –  Cllr Mrs S O’Brien
Proposed by Cllr RDH Jackson and Seconded by Cllr Mrs JE Block. Carried. 
Cllr J Williams signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office of Chairman
Council’s Financial Report

The Council’s Annual Internal Report for the Financial Year ending on 31st March 2019 was put in front of the Council for approval. The Notice to inform the Electors of their rights will be posted on 8th May 2019. The Accounts are to be made available for Electors to inspect between 1st July 2019 and 26th July 2019. The Council Audit date is 30th June 2019 and a copy of the Annual Return and supporting documentation is to be sent to the External Auditor by 10th June 2019. The onsite audit visit to inspect the Cash Book, Bank Statements, Cheque Book and all other relevant documents was  carried out on Tuesday 23rd April 2019 at the Clerk’s house. The Clerk read out the report from the Internal Auditor and noted the following points:
The Council was issued an unqualified audit report by the Auditor General for Wales by letter dated 9th August 2018. The internal audit for 2018 was subject to delay because of the delay in receiving the audit papers from Grant Thornton and an interim internal report was issued on 27th April 2018 followed by an onsite visit on 31st May 2018. 
The Auditor General for Wales has appointed Grant Thornton UK LLP as the auditor responsible for delivering the audit of the Council’s Annual Return for the next four years. Auditors are to focus on “Compliance with Standing Orders and Delegation to Committees” for the 2018-19 audit.   A lot of extra documentary evidence is required by the auditor including signed certified copies of the minutes relating to the meeting on 6th March 2014 confirming the procedures dealing with the grass cutting contract for the playing fields.

The External Auditor also required proof that the Notice for the Electors Rights had been posted in the Council’s Notice boards by the Clerk producing copies of photographs of the notices in the notice boards and also notification of the exact location of the Council’s Notice Boards.
The Receipts and Payments Book, the Annual Return and the supporting documentation were signed by the Chairman and the Clerk, as the Responsible Financial Officer for the Community Council. The Council has not identified any additional risks to add to the Risk assessment carried out on 11th April 2006. 

The Responsible Financial Officer who attended the One Voice Wales Training Course – Module 6 – Understanding Local Authority Finance on 18th January 2017 and the Code of Conduct Training Module No 9 on 26th January 2017 outlined risk assessment measures carried out throughout the year. Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting also attended the Code of Conduct Training Module No 9. “Governance and Accountability in Local Councils – A Practitioners Guide 2011 (Wales)” was recommended by the External Auditor for Councils to use for guidance. A copy of the Practitioners Guide was purchased by the Council and was used by the Clerk for this year’s audit.

It is proposed that the Council approve the Accounts for the Financial Year 2018-2019, and the Internal Controls and Risk Assessment carried out by the Responsible Financial Officer. The Council’s Financial Regulations had been in use since 2002 and the Clerk obtained an up to date copy of Financial Regulations issued by One Voice Wales dated May 2018. These Financial Regulations were to be adopted by the Council.
Proposed by Cllr Mrs L Doggett and Seconded by Cllr RDH Jackson.  Carried.
Charity Report

Mrs S Parry attended the Annual Meeting and had prepared copies of the Annual Report on the Almshouses Charity for year ending 31st December 2018.  Mrs S Parry handed out copies of the Almshouse Accounts to the Councillors.
Proposed by Cllr Mrs JE Block that the account be accepted and Seconded by Cllr RDH Jackson.                    Carried.  
Mr Ken Francis, who was one of the Trustees, passed away recently and a replacement Trustee needed to be appointed by the Council. Mrs S Parry informed the Council that there was going to be a meeting for the Cwmdu Almhouses on the 15th May 2019 and a replacement trustee was on the agenda and the Council will be informed of the replacement in due course.
The Community Councillors thanked Mrs S Parry for her report.
Confirm Council Planning Procedures

Monthly Planning Meetings with Agendas and Minutes are required. The Clerk is to book additional meetings each month in case planning applications arrive during the first two weeks of the month. The quorum is to be the same as for a normal monthly meeting – a third of the committee and never less than three. The Clerk will also inform the Booking Secretary of the village hall committee if there is no need to hold the meeting.

The Clerk is to inform all Councillors if there are planning applications to be discussed at the extra meeting and the Councillors agreed to inform him of their expected attendance. The Clerk will also inform the Councillors of the details of the applications to be discussed and produce minutes / agendas as necessary. A recent decision by BBNPA meant that all planning applications will be sent out to Clerks by email. The Clerk is to forward the emails to the Councillors who are to look up the details of the applications prior to the Council meetings.
It is proposed that the Council Planning Procedures outlined above be adopted by the Community Council. 

Proposed by Cllr Mrs JE Block and Seconded by Cllr Mrs L Doggett.  Carried.

The External Auditor required a list of committees established by the Council, and the terms of reference for each committee. The Clerk has included a certified copy of the minutes from the Annual Meeting on 12th May 2011 with the Annual Return to be sent to the External Auditor. The Minutes from 12th May 2011 established the Council’s Planning Committee Procedures which have been confirmed at every Annual Meeting since.  
Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales

The Clerk attended the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales round table discussion event to discuss its remuneration framework in Abergavenny on 18th April 2018. The Panel has made several changes to the remuneration of members of Town and Community Councils. Unlike Principal Authorities where determinations are mandatory, community and town councils must decide by resolution which determinations, if any, are to be adopted by the council.

Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales: annual report 2019 to 2020
Section 13 relates specifically to Community and Town Councils

Councils with a precept under £30000 are authorised to make payments to members as set out in determinations 40, 41 and 42 and mandate reimbursement of cost of care for all members of town and community councils as set out in determination 46.
The Clerk outlined the following determinations:-

Determination 40: Community and Town Councils in Group C (precept under £30000) are mandated to make available a payment to each of their members of £150 per year for costs incurred in respect of telephone usage, information technology, consumables etc. No decision is required by the Council as this payment is mandated for every member unless they advise the appropriate officer they do not want to take it in writing.
There is concern that the payments of £150 to members should be paid under PAYE / HMRC rules and conflicting opinions were discussed from One Voice Wales and the Legal Expert in Local Council Law in the Clerks & Councils Direct publication. The Clerk was instructed to circulate a proforma to all members so that they could claim the £150 allowance or opt out in writing to the Clerk.
Determination 41: Community and Town Councils in Groups B or C are authorised to make an annual payment of £500 each to up to 5 members in recognition of specific responsibilities. A decision is required by the Council.
It is proposed to adopt Determination 41.

Proposed by Cllr RDH Jackson and Seconded by Cllr Mrs S O’Brien. Carried  

Determination 43: Community and Town Councils are authorised to make payments to each of their members in respect of travel costs for attending approved duties at the HMRC mileage allowance of 45p per mile. A decision is required by the Council as the payment of travel costs is optional.
It is proposed to adopt Determination 43.

Proposed by Cllr Mrs JE Block and Seconded by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting.  Carried 
Determination 46: All Community and Town Councils must provide for the reimbursement of necessary costs for the care of dependent children and adults (provided by informal or formal carers) and for personal assistance needs up to a maximum of £403 per month. Reimbursement must be for the additional costs incurred by members in order for them to carry out their approved duties. No decision is required by the Council as the payment is mandated for every member if they are eligible to claim, and wish to do so.
The Chairman Cllr J Williams recorded thanks for Cllr Mrs L Doggett for her work during her year of office as Chairman.

Meeting Closed at 2000 hrs. 
